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Rydym yn croesawu gohebiaeth yn Gymraeg. 
Rhowch wybod i ni os mai Cymraeg yw eich 

dewis iaith. 
We welcome correspondence in Welsh. Please 
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Cyfarwyddiaeth y Prif Weithredwr / Chief 
Executive’s Directorate 
Deialu uniongyrchol / Direct line /: 01656 643148 / 
643147 / 643694 
Gofynnwch am / Ask for:  Democratic Services 
 
Ein cyf / Our ref:       
Eich cyf / Your ref:       
 
Dyddiad/Date: Tuesday, 14 March 2023 

 

Dear Councillor,  
 
CABINET COMMITTEE EQUALITIES 
 
A  meeting of the Cabinet Committee Equalities will be held Hybrid in the Council Chamber Civic 
Offices, Angel Street, Bridgend, CF31 4WB / remotely via Microsoft Teams on Monday, 20 March 
2023 at 09:30. 
 
AGENDA 
 
1.  Apologies for Absence    

 To receive apologies for absence from Members.   
 
 

2.  Declarations of Interest    

 To receive declarations of personal and prejudicial interest (if any) from Members/Officers in 
accordance with the provisions of the Members’ Code of Conduct adopted by Council from 
1 September 2008. 
 
 

3.  Approval of Minutes   3 - 10 

 To receive for approval the Minutes of 23/11/2022 
 
 

4.  Report on Raising the Profile of the Equalities Agenda across Bridgend County 
Borough Council (BCBC)  
 

11 - 14 

5.  Youth Council update Report  
 

15 - 18 

6.  Forward Work Programme 2023-2024  
 

19 - 24 

7.  Urgent Items    

 To consider any other item(s) of business in respect of which notice has been given in accordance with Rule 4 of 
the Council Procedure Rules and which the person presiding at the meeting is of the opinion should by reason of 
special circumstances be transacted at the meeting as a matter of urgency. 

 
Note: This will be a Hybrid meeting and Members and Officers will be attending in the Council 
Chamber, Civic Offices, Angel Street Bridgend / Remotely via Microsoft Teams. The meeting will be 
recorded for subsequent transmission via the Council’s internet site which will be available as soon 
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as practicable after the meeting. If you have any queries regarding this, please contact 
cabinet_committee@bridgend.gov.uk or tel. 01656 643148 / 643694 / 643513 / .643696 
 
Yours faithfully 
K Watson 
Chief Officer, Legal and Regulatory Services, HR and Corporate Policy  
 
Councillors: Councillors Councillors 
A R Berrow 
JPD Blundell 
HJ David 
M J Evans 
N Farr 
P Ford 

J Gebbie 
W R Goode 
D M Hughes 
M Lewis 
J Llewellyn-Hopkins 
RL Penhale-Thomas 

JC Spanswick 
A Wathan 
AJ Williams 
HM Williams 
E D Winstanley 
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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE CABINET COMMITTEE EQUALITIES HELD HYBRID IN 
THE COUNCIL CHAMBER CIVIC OFFICES, ANGEL STREET, BRIDGEND, CF31 4WB / 
REMOTELY VIA MICROSOFT TEAMS - CIVIC OFFICES, ANGEL STREET, BRIDGEND, 
CF31 4WB ON WEDNESDAY, 23 NOVEMBER 2022 AT 09:30 

 
Present 

 
Councillor   – Chairperson  

 
A R Berrow JPD Blundell HJ David M J Evans 
J Gebbie W R Goode D M Hughes M Lewis 
J Llewellyn-Hopkins RL Penhale-Thomas JC Spanswick A Wathan 
AJ Williams HM Williams E D Winstanley  
 
Apologies for Absence 
 
N Farr and P Ford 
 
Officers: 
 
Nimi Chandrasena Democratic Services Officer - Support 
Lindsay Harvey Corporate Director Education and Family Support 
Alix Howells Consultation Engagement and Equalities Manager 
Philip O'Brien Digital Transformation and Customer Services Manager 
Michael Pitman Technical Support Officer – Democratic Services 
Lara Rowlands Community Cohesion Officer 

 
10. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

 
Cllr Ross Penhale -Thomas declared a personal interest in all agenda items as he works 
for a charity that specialised in housing and equalities.  
 
Cllr Melanie Evans declared a prejudicial interest in agenda item 6 as she is a governor 
for Pencoed Comprehensive and her son attends the same school. Councillor Evans left 
the meeting when this item was considered. 
 
Cllr Rhys Goode (Chairperson) declared a personal interest as he works for a charity 
that works in equalities. 
 

11. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
RESOLVED:  Cllr Melanie Evans stated that it was not recorded that she had sent in 

her apologies. With the exception of the record of Cllr Evans’ apologies, 
the minutes of the meeting that took place on 25 July 2022 were 
approved as a true and accurate record. 

 
12. STRATEGIC EQUALITY PLAN ANNUAL REPORT 2021 - 2022 

 

 
The Chairperson raised an issue which he felt would be remiss if it was not mentioned 
within an Equalities Committee, that is the FIFA World Cup that took place in Qatar. The 
Chairperson consulted with the monitoring officer the day before the meeting. He 
expressed his congratulations to the Welsh men's football team and the FA of Wales for 
their successful campaign in the World Cup. He stated he felt it was important that they 
did not ignore what had been created by the authorities in Qatar and the duplicity of 
FIFA in holding it in such a repressive nation. He said that football had not always been 

Page 3

Agenda Item 3



CABINET COMMITTEE EQUALITIES - WEDNESDAY, 23 NOVEMBER 2022 

 

2 

a place where LGBTQ+ people have felt welcome, however the work, including the 
Welsh FA, had much to change with the culture and attitudes in the game. He stated 
that support for LGBTQ people isn't something that can be rolled out when convenient. 
Consideration had to be given to people whose human rights are being violated by a 
nation, as they had been given a global platform that demonstrated intolerance and this 
shouldn't be acceptable in 2022. FIFA should be using its influence to improve human 
rights, not to ignore them. 
 
The Chairperson then invited the Consultation, Engagement and Equalities Manager to 
submit the report. 
 
The Consultation, Engagement and Equalities Manager stated that the purpose of the 
report was to provide an update on the work completed within the Strategic Equality plan 
2022-2024 and the period 2021-2022 and went through the report. 
 
The Chairperson invited questions on the report. 
 
The Deputy Leader queried that as it was White Ribbon Day the week of the meeting 
whether BCBC held accreditation as an employer as it previously did. 
 
The CEE Manager responded that BCBC’s accreditation has lapsed, but the domestic 
violence team manager is looking into renewing accreditation for the 2023. 
 
The Deputy Leader also queried with reference to unconscious bias, critical thinking and 
hidden disabilities with 24 delegates attending the training, out of a head count of 
employees where BCBC has 1232 males and 4655 female in a head count, she queried 
if 24 was an aspirational figure or if the thought was to be putting this through the 
workforce a bit more. 
 
 The Group Manager Human Resources and Organisational Development,  stated that 
there had been other training taking place that was not detailed in the report. The report 
is a “snapshot”. The Group Manager Human Resources and Organisational 
Development accepted that the numbers looked extremely low when compared to the 
overall size of the Council's workforce. She pointed out that it is not reflective of training 
that had been undertaken previously by other by employees and as such is not 
cumulative figure.  
 
The figures reflect what had occurred during the reporting period on specific courses 
highlighted as part of the SEP, she assured members that if required, at a further date, 
HR could bring a more detailed report on training attendance. 
 
The Chairperson added that he and the CCE Manager have had conversations with the 
charity Chwarae Teg to establish there was something that they can do to assist. 
 
The Deputy Leader, stated she was aware that everything was not listed and 
appreciates the information available is only a snapshot. She stressed on the 
requirement to get more staff trained in particular issues to have a better impact on the 
communities, especially when responding to residents. 
 
The Cabinet Member for Communities, stated that during discussions in relation to 
refurbishing play areas and there had been many questions around inclusion, and as an 
example inclusive accessible equipment. He also added that he had recently inquired 
about accessibility to play areas for those diagnosed with autistic spectrum disorder. He 
stated he felt a need not just for officers but Members to receive training to understand 
the full scope of disabilities and the challenges that were being faced. 
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The Chairperson added that he was aware that The Group Manager for Sports and 
Physical Activity – Prevention and Wellbeing in the Social Services directorate had 
undertaken a great deal of work to ensure that there is adequate provision across the 
borough. Time had been taken to speak with individuals within the borough who would 
use these play areas and there was attention to ensure that it reflected their needs. He 
felt confident that a lot of work had been undertaken was based on evidence and not just 
dependent on individual Members. He mentioned the expectation that an update in the 
form of report was due to be received in cabinet in this regard. 
 
 A Member queried if they would have access to the full report and a breakdown of 
where the Group Manager’s findings are to show where the gaps are. 
 
The Chairperson responded that based on his scheduled regular update he had been 
made aware that a full report is expected which can then be scrutinized by full council. 
He reassured the Member that they will receive what he believes to be a very exhaustive 
report that will answer many questions. 
 
The Leader stated that he welcomed that BCBC have retained their status as a 
disability, confident employer. Having interviewed and appointed to roles as a result of 
our collaboration with Remploy, he would be interested in the extent and the progress 
made in this area. He stated that unemployment was still higher amongst people with 
disabilities. He mentioned he was pleased to see progress made but added it would be 
helpful to understand the extent of that progress and determine if more could be done 
along partners in the public sector.  
The Leader mentioned the significance of fulfilling work life as it can be very important to 
people's quality of life and the equality of opportunity particularly so for people with 
disabilities. 
 
Redirected to the Group Manager Human Resources and Organisational Development 
who acknowledged, responding to the Leader that she agreed there was always more 
that could be done. She stated that the numbers of people who have been successful in 
employment through the work with Remploy were relatively small, but it was considered 
success itself and that work needed to be continued. As part of the achieving the 
disability status, a Confidence award meant that BCBC gives priority to applicants who 
have a disability to ensure that they meet the minimum requirements for a role, they 
receive an interview. She acknowledged the importance of working with partners. 
 
A member thanked the team for the report. He stated it was useful for members to see a 
snapshot in time of the makeup of the workforce of the authority. He mentioned, in terms 
of grievance, that there has been some hyper analysis sickness across protected 
characteristics. He queried if a study had been undertaken and whether or not any 
particularly prevalent themes have been drawn out that sickness in any one population 
group has been identified.  
 
 
The Group Manager Human Resources and Organisational Development responded to 
state that HR did not have such an analysis. They were responding to the guidance in 
terms of information they were required to report on and they were the main themes that 
HR covered. She agreed it would be an interesting analysis and possibly something HR 
could look to do going forward. She stated that HR currently undertake quite a lot of 
analysis around absence. She said she felt it was something they could pick up going 
forward though currently not required to report on that as with other areas within this 
report. 
 
RESOLVED:  The recommendation is that the Cabinet Committee Equalities takes note 

of the progress made. 
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13. COMMUNITY COHESION ANNUAL REPORT 
 
The Community Cohesion Officer discussed the report submitted and invited questions. 
 
The Chairperson queried the possibility of an uptake in tension within the communities 
as the visas and hosting period for Ukrainian Guests came to an end, though there had 
not been a change to the situation in the country while time elapsed. 
 
The Community Cohesion Officer stated at the beginning of the crisis the Ukraine 
scheme had a very different response to the Afghan scheme as an example. People had 
generally been very welcoming and very supportive and they had not seen an increase 
in Community tensions relating to the Ukraine scheme. They had considered that the 
cost of living crisis could change this but for the moment, they had actually seen it 
increasing Community tensions.  
 
The Community Cohesion officer stated they have seen Housing leading on the Ukraine 
scheme and they would be best placed to provide specific data. She stated they had 
seen a small amount of hosts in the area where perhaps the relationship may have 
broken down and families have been able to have required additional housing or 
support, but had been significant initiative from Welsh Government and from the Wales 
Housing to strengthen hosts and family relations by way of delivering workshops 
specifically for hosts and their homes in the Ukraine Scheme, providing support directly 
for hosts to try and increase that the longevity of the stay so that it doesn't get to six 
months and the relationship is broken down. She stated that they had also seen, under 
the Ukraine scheme, that most people who arrived had wanted to start working straight 
away. They had good qualifications, and wanted to start training, in such cases, people 
have really had a more positive relationship with their hosts. A small percentage had 
seen a breakdown in the relationship. 
 
A Member stated she knew of new arrivals being extremely educated and yet being 
offered jobs that were below their qualifications which in turn was demoralizing. The 
Member also cited further examples and queried what can be done to support 
individuals given their circumstances and how can their well-being be supported while 
ensuring that they receive support. The Councillor also queried the prevalence of hate 
crime. 
 
The Community Cohesion Officer responded that they are working with organizations 
involved with displaced people in with a view to placing those who are fully qualified in 
specific areas and ensuring that the procedures are followed to allow such qualifications 
being utilised. She cited an example, where displaced people in action have a program 
where medical professionals can get the equivalent of the qualification recognized in the 
UK which is translated so that they can practice medicine in the UK without having to we 
go through training again. 
 
A Member mentioned that the visitors were having to report to the job centre but receive 
the message that they were required to take up employment irrespective of their 
qualifications to ensure receipt of benefits.  
 
The Member also queried hate crime figures as she felt through examples she provided, 
that they were recorded incorrectly. 
 
The Community Cohesion Officer provided possible explanations to the examples cited 
and confirmed that she would relay the information to colleagues in South Wales Police 
so they were made aware of the concerns. 
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The Chairperson thanked the member for bringing the issues to the attention of the 
committee and suggested inviting a representative from SWP speak to the Committee in 
this regard. 
 
A Member thanked the officers for the report and praised the effort of Community 
Cohesion. He acknowledged the projects that had come forward at grassroots and at 
strategic levels. He mentioned that there was a gap in the information available around 
reporting of Hate crime. He mentioned it would be interesting to hear from Victim 
Support or South Wales Police about confidence that victims have in the reporting 
mechanisms that exist in seeking and actually receiving justice. He also felt that there 
was no indication if the reports had concluded with a satisfactory outcome for the 
victims.  
 
The Chairperson thanked the Member for his questions and stated that the issue was 
recognised that it was not a new issue in terms of hate crime as to whether people with 
protected characteristics feel that reporting it is actually worth the hassle of reporting it 
was something the team needed to address 
 
The Community Cohesion Officer responded by stating that they needed to understand 
the barriers to disclosure for specific communities, which was something they try to 
incorporate in their training and awareness sessions. The team were happy to contact 
Victim Support for further information on things like the referral process and the aftercare 
process and feel they would be able to get attendance from officers to share information 
in a similar meeting at a future date. She mentioned that certain figures in society create 
divisive languages, the Community Cohesion team aim to create counter narratives in 
response. As an example she shared that there was an organisation made-up of former, 
far right wing members who have a whole segment on how to develop and how to share 
counternarratives with individuals that may be prone to utilization or all these sort of in 
the process of being radicalised. 
   
The aim is to replace hateful language, hateful graffiti with general positive messages 
that are generic, thereby not mentioning any specific communities. 
  
 
RESOLVED:  That the Cabinet Committee Equalities notes the content of the report. 
 
 

14. ANNUAL UPDATE REPORT ON PROGRESS MADE WITH MEETING THE 
OBJECTIVES WITHIN THE WELSH LANGUAGE STANDARDS FIVE YEAR 
STRATEGY. 
 

 
The Consultation, Engagement and Equalities Manager explained the purpose of the 
report and stated as a general update, there's been two key Welsh language 
consultations that had taken place in 2021 to 2022, stakeholders from across the 
borough were asked to share their views on the draft Welsh language objectives. 
 
The public consultation closed on the 18th of June 2021 was published on the Council 
website on the 1st of September 2021. The Welsh and Strategic Welsh in Education 
strategic plan was launched on the 27th of September and the results from the 
consultation were used to inform the final WESP, which has been in place since 
September 2022. 
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Monitoring is carried out monthly to identify the demand for Welsh services across all 
access channels within customer services including telephone face to face, e-mail and 
online. 
Online recruitment is available in Welsh with the ability to enable the submission of 
Welsh applications advertisement of vacancies via MBO. 
A rolling calendar of Welsh language activities and events is still in place, sharing details 
across internal and external communication channels such as press, social media and 
Bridgenders.  
 
The Consultation, Engagement and Equalities Manager elaborated on the use of grant 
funding received in early years settings in Bettws, Ogmore Valley Preschool, and 
Bridgend. 
 
She stated there was continuous monitoring of the number of seven-year olds being 
taught through the medium of Welsh and stated that there had been a significant amount 
of promotional work undertaken to encourage more families to consider Welsh medium 
education for their children. 
She stated that the Council monitors the transition from primary provision to secondary 
provision, with the aim to improve transition rates and increase retention of children in 
Welsh medium education in foundation phase and key stage. 
 
The Consultation, Engagement and Equalities Manager stated that in order to support 
an increase in the number of Welsh Medium childcare providers, Flying Start settings in 
Brackla will become a Clych Meithrin in the afternoon sessions from January 2023. 
 
The Consultation, Engagement and Equalities Manager concluded that BCBC continued 
to work in partnership with Urdd Gobaith Cymru to deliver school half term activities. 
  
She proposed that the recommendation for the report is for the committee to note the 
progress that's been made in the last year. 
 
A Member queried while it was great to see that the new centre in Blackmill was nearing 
completion she wondered referring to a previous update by the Directorate there wasn't 
a lot of interest from providers to go in and actually provide that service there and that 
maybe there would be some discussions with Welsh Government at how that can be 
progressed. She queried if parties had come forward with an interest to provide services 
and options available to ensure that it is set up and functional at the earliest opportunity. 
The Corporate Director for Education and Family support stated that the Directorate had 
run an extensive marketplace event for providers to try and attract Welsh medium 
childcare providers into that setting and the other settings that were provided by BCBC. 
He stated that they had profitable meeting with Bridgend College in November 2022 with 
an objective to try and support provision in those areas and also to improve and provide 
employment opportunities for young people to go into that as a vocation. This is being 
followed up with the college. He also stated that they were trying to identify providers in 
other areas and how they can be utilised, building on their expertise providing local 
employment.  
 
The Leader stated while it is not provision BCBC have had before, he felt it 
complemented and supported the development of the new Welsh medium childcare 
provision at Bro Ogwr.  
 
He stated that while the growth in numbers of pupils in Welsh medium provision is not 
what they would have liked to have seen there is an expectation that once the relocation 
of Bro Ogwr is completed, there will be a significant difference.  
 

Page 8



CABINET COMMITTEE EQUALITIES - WEDNESDAY, 23 NOVEMBER 2022 

 

7 

He said discussions are also expected with English medium schools to establish that 
that are making equally important strides around the development of Welsh language 
within English medium school settings. 
 
The Corporate Director for Education stated, in relation to growth, the temporary 
provision that's going into the new school is expected to help before the new school is 
built. The new school is a significantly larger school and there is hope that the school will 
build on the excellent standards of Bro Ogwr or provide the learners and the community 
with world class provision  for Welsh learners. Also as part of the Welsh in education 
strategic plan, to build the Welsh language provision across the county. He stated that 
Bridgend County Borough Council had more gold standard schools in any other local 
authority in the Central South Consortium region.  
 
 
RESOLVED:  That the Cabinet Committee Equalities receive and consider the content 

of the report. 
 
 

15. UPDATE REPORT ON THE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE WELSH LANGUAGE 
MEASURE (2011) AND WELSH LANGUAGE STANDARDS 
 
The Consultation, Engagement and Equalities Manager introduced the report stating 
that the purpose of the report was to provide Members with an update on the 
implementation of the Welsh language standards and a version of this report is 
presented at every Cabinet Equalities Committee to keep all interested parties updated. 
 
She highlighted progress or updates with compliance since the last report that was 
presented in July 2022 and following a complaint from the Commissioner regarding the 
Mynydd Cynffig consultation when he was found that BCBC had not fully considered the 
effects. 
 
The Officer also mentioned a second complaint received from the Commissioner with 
reference to BCBC’s website.  
 
The Councillors and officers discussed the complaint, ruling and proposals with regards 
to Mynydd Cynffig. 
 
RESOLVED: That the Cabinet Committee Equalities receives and considers the content 
of the report. 
 
 

16. URGENT ITEMS 
 
None 
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BRIDGEND COUNTY BOROUGH COUNCIL 
 

REPORT TO  CABINET COMMITTEE EQUALITIES  
 

20 MARCH 2023 
 

REPORT OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE 
 

 REPORT ON RAISING THE PROFILE OF THE EQUALITIES AGENDA ACROSS 
BRIDGEND COUNTY BOROUGH COUNCIL (BCBC) 

 
 
1. Purpose of report 
 
1.1  The purpose of this report is to update Cabinet Committee Equalities on plans to raise 

the profile of Equalities and build an action plan that will shape the Strategic Equalities 
Plan (SEP) objectives for 2024-2028. 

 
2. Connection to corporate well-being objectives / other corporate priorities 

 
2.1 This report assists in the achievement of the following corporate well-being objective 

under the Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015: 
 

 Smarter use of resources – ensure that all resources (financial, physical, 
ecological, human and technological) are used as effectively and efficiently as 
possible and support the creation of resources throughout the community that 
can help to deliver the Council’s well-being objectives. 

 
3. Background 
 

3.1 The Equality Act 2010 includes a Public Sector Equality Duty which states that the 
council, must consider the need to: 

 
 Eliminate discrimination, harassment, victimisation and any other behaviour that 

is not allowed under the act. 
 Advance equality of opportunity between people with and without protected 

characteristics, for example by removing or minimising disadvantages, meeting 
the needs of people who have a protected characteristic or encouraging 
participation in public life and activities. 

 Encourage good relations between those who share a protected characteristic 
and those who do not, for example by tackling prejudice and promoting 
understanding. 

 
4. Current situation/proposal 
 
4.1  The council is committed to helping ensure that people of all protected characteristics 

can participate fully in our community as equal citizens. The nine protected 
characteristics are: 

 
 age 
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 disability 
 gender reassignment 
 marriage and civil partnership 
 pregnancy and maternity 
 race 
 religion and belief 
 sex 
 sexual orientation 

 
4.2 Strategic Equality Plan 
 

BCBC’s Strategic Equality Plan sets out how equality objectives will be met, making 
services accessible and responsive to the diverse needs of those who live, work and 
visit the county borough. 

 
4.3 Equality is diverse and we need to include people and their representative groups in 

our planning and decision making processes to help them unlock their potential. We 
also need to engage appropriately with people to help us meet our duties in the Public 
Sector Equality Duty in order to: 

 

 Set future equality objectives. 

 Review our Strategic Equality Plan.  

 Identify how our work and activities may contribute to meeting the general duty 

 Assess the likely impact on protected groups of our policies and practices being      
proposed or reviewed. 

 
4.4 In order to achieve these objectives, the aim is to explore ways of raising the profile 

of equalities  across the organisation by reviewing the current Strategic Equality Plan 
and exploring the opportunity to establish a corporate working group to review the 
current Strategic Equality Plan and to discuss and create relevant objectives to form 
the new actions for the SEP 2024-2028. 
 

  
5. Effect upon policy framework and procedure rules 
 
5.1  The report has no direct effect upon the policy framework or procedure rules but it 

enables us to effectively implement the Council’s statutory duties in relation to Welsh 
Language Standards. 

 
 
6. Equality Act 2010 implications  
 
6.1 The protected characteristics identified within the Equality Act, Socio-economic Duty 

and the impact on the use of the Welsh language have been considered in the 
preparation of this report. As a public body in Wales, the council must consider the 
impact of strategic decisions, such as the development or the review of policies, 
strategies, services and functions. This is an information report, therefore it is not 
necessary to carry out an Equality Impact assessment in the production of this report. 
It is considered that there will be no significant or unacceptable equality impacts as a 
result of this report.  

  
7. Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015 implications 
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7.1  The well-being goals identified in the Act were considered in the preparation of this 

report. The following is a summary to show how the five ways of working to achieve 
the well-being goals have been used to formulate the recommendations within this 
report:  
 

Long-term – Ensuring that the council is able to deliver bilingual services now and in 
the future. 

 
Prevention – Improving services and upskilling staff will ensure that everyone 
regardless of language choice has equal access to services and thus preventing 
complaints and Welsh Language Commissioner Investigations. 

 
Integration - By providing bilingual services to the public we make everyone feel 
equal and valued. 

 
Collaboration - Partnership working assists the council in meeting its duties under 
the Welsh Language Standards. Working in collaboration with partners is further 
evidenced in the Five-Year Welsh Language Strategy. 

 
Involvement - Publication of the report ensures that the public and stakeholders can 
review the work that has been undertaken.  

 
8. Financial implications 
  
8.1   There are no financial implications arising from this report. 
 

9. Recommendation 
 
9.1  That the Cabinet Committee Equalities  notes this report. 
  
 
 

Carys Lord 
Chief Officer - Finance, Performance & Change 
March 2023 

 
 
 
 
 

Contact officer:  Zoe Edwards 
Consultation, Engagement and Equalities Manager 

 
Telephone:   (01656) 643664 

 
Email:   zoe.edwards@bridgend.gov.uk 
 
Postal address: Civic Offices, Angel Street, Bridgend, CF31 4WB 
 
 
Contact officer:  Philip O’Brien 
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Group Manager - Transformation and Customer Services 
 

Telephone:   (01656) 643333 
 

Email:   Philip.OBrien@bridgend.gov.uk 
 
Postal address: Civic Offices, Angel Street, Bridgend, CF31 4WB 
 

 
 

 Background papers:  None  
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BRIDGEND COUNTY BOROUGH COUNCIL 
 

REPORT TO CABINET COMMITTEE EQUALITIES 
 

20 MARCH 2023 
 

REPORT OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE 
 

YOUTH COUNCIL UPDATE REPORT 
 
1. Purpose of Report 
 
1.1 The purpose of this report is to update Cabinet Committee Equalities (CCE) on the 

work done in recent months by the Youth Council and Young People Of Pride (YPOP) 
 
2. Connection to corporate well-being objectives / other corporate priorities 
 

2.1 This report assists in the achievement of the following corporate well-being objectives 
under the Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015: 

 

 Supporting a successful sustainable economy – taking steps to make the 
county borough a great place to do business, for people to live, work, study and 
visit, and to ensure that our schools are focused on raising the skills, qualifications 
and ambitions for all people in the county borough.  

 

 Helping people and communities to be more healthy and resilient - taking 
steps to reduce or prevent people from becoming vulnerable or dependent on the 
council and its services.  Supporting individuals and communities to build 
resilience, and enable them to develop solutions to have active, healthy and 
independent lives. 

 

 Smarter use of resources – ensure that all resources (financial, physical, 
ecological, human and technological) are used as effectively and efficiently as 
possible and support the creation of resources throughout the community that 
can help to deliver the council’s well-being objectives. 

 
3. Background 
 
3.1 Bridgend Youth Council consists of a mayor, cabinet members and teams of youth 

councillors. It is set up and run by local young people, and is an entirely separate 
entity from Bridgend County Borough Council.  

 
3.2 The main priorities highlighted by the Youth Mayor and Deputy are as follows: 

 The Sustainability for the future 

 Education of Democracy and UK politics in schools 

 Tackling Youth Violence through prevention programmes 

 Youth mental Health Awareness and support in schools 

 Educational prevention to bring an end to racism and injustice 

 Supporting LGBTQ+ Rights 
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4. Current situation/proposal 
 
4.1  The Youth Council now have two sessions a month. One online session, `Chat and 

Chill’, that allows members to log onto zoom/online to chat to a Youth worker and 
take part in some quizzes and games. Another session is a formal face to face Youth 
Council Meeting, which happens on the 3rd Wednesday of each month. The Youth 
Council meet in Evergreen Hall and take part in workshops, training, debates and 
consultations.  
They have worked with Bridgend County Borough Council staff and outside 
organisations such as Barod, the Police and Crime Commissioners Team, Cwm Taf 
Health Board and more.  
 

4.2  Over the last few months, the Youth Council have contributed to the following 
consultations:  
 

 Shaping the new digital Youth Development service in Bridgend, 

 The Bridgend County Borough Council Corporate and Wellbeing Plan  

 Cwm Taf Health Boards Children and Young people’s Charter.  
 

4.3  They have also highlighted national events on social media such as: 

 #wearyellowforyouthmentalhealth Day, 

 International Women’s Day  

 The Youth Mayor and Member of Youth Parliament Aspen took part in the 
annual Remembrance Day events in Bridgend.  

 Members also took part in sessions through our Safeguarding week, 
highlighting information around substance use, domestic violence and mental 
health support. 

 
4.4 The Deputy Youth Mayor, Gwion has been busy delivering his Trans Awareness 

training to the Youth Development Team and Senior Management Team in Bridgend. 
Gwion has been recognised for his service to the community through winning a High 
Sheriff of Mid Glamorgan’s Award. 

 
4.5 The Young People Of Pride (YPOP) LGBTQIA+ Youth Club has also progressed 

significantly in the last year, with now over 20 young people aged between 12-17 
attending.  
Each Monday evening they take part in crafts, games and information sessions. 
YPOP runs in Evergreen Hall each Monday from 4-6pm and is a safe space for young 
LGBTQIA+ people and allies to meet and socialise with ease.  
Great support is received from  South Wales Police Community Support Officer’s and 
Hate Crimes Officers. They drop in a few times a month to link in with the young 
people and offer support around any community issues they are facing.  
There was a Halloween party and online cooking session for bonfire night which saw 
young people from both YPOP and the Youth Council logging on to make cinnamon 
rolls ready for the fireworks. 
The YPOP group have also been involved in LGBTQ+ History month activities, a 
YPOP art project, rebranding our logo and working with Karma Seas Surf School to 
secure some free surf sessions through their Paddle Out LGBT+ funding.  

 
 
5. Effect upon policy framework and procedure rules 

Page 16



 

 
5.1 The report has no direct effect upon the policy framework or procedure rules. 
 
6. Equality Act 2010 implications 
 
  
6.1 The protected characteristics identified within the Equality Act, Socio-economic Duty 

and the impact on the use of the Welsh language have been considered in the 
preparation of this report. As a public body in Wales, the Council must consider the 
impact of strategic decisions, such as the development or the review of policies, 
strategies, services and functions. It is considered that there will be no significant or 
unacceptable equality impacts as a result of this report.  

 
7. Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015 implications 
 
7.1  The well-being goals identified in the Act were considered in the preparation of this 

report. The following is a summary to show how the five ways of working to achieve 
the well-being goals have been used to formulate the recommendations within this 
report:  
 
Long-term - The consideration and approval of this report will assist in supporting 
equalities objectives in the short-term and in the long term.  

 
Prevention – The Forward Work Programme aims to identify issues that are relevant 
in our community and workforce and bring key reports to prevent problems from 
occurring.  

 
Integration - The Forward Work Programme ensures collaboration with key 
stakeholders to ensure integration for all people within our community and our 
workforce with protected characteristics.  

 
Collaboration - Partnership working assists the Council in meeting its Public Sector 
Equalities Duties.  
 
Involvement - Publication of the report ensures that the public and stakeholders can 
review the work that will be undertaken over the next 12 months.  

 
8. Financial Implications 
 
8.1 There are no financial implications within this report.   
 
9. Recommendation 
 
9.1 That Cabinet Committee Equalities notes the update and considers any other equality 

matters to report on in the coming year. 
  

Mark Shephard  
CHIEF EXECUTIVE  
10 March 2023 

 
Contact Officer:    
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Telephone:    
 
Email:   

 
Postal Address:    
     

      
     
 
Background papers:   None 
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BRIDGEND COUNTY BOROUGH COUNCIL 
 

REPORT TO CABINET COMMITTEE EQUALITIES 
 

20 MARCH 2023 
 

REPORT OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE 
 

FORWARD WORK PROGRAMME 2023-2024 
 
1. Purpose of Report 
 
1.1 The purpose of this report is to seek Cabinet Committee Equalities (CCE) approval 

for a proposed Forward Work Programme for 2023–2024.  
 
2. Connection to corporate well-being objectives / other corporate priorities 
 

2.1 This report assists in the achievement of the following corporate well-being objectives 
under the Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015: 

 

 Supporting a successful sustainable economy – taking steps to make the 
county borough a great place to do business, for people to live, work, study and 
visit, and to ensure that our schools are focused on raising the skills, qualifications 
and ambitions for all people in the county borough.  

 

 Helping people and communities to be more healthy and resilient - taking 
steps to reduce or prevent people from becoming vulnerable or dependent on the 
council and its services.  Supporting individuals and communities to build 
resilience, and enable them to develop solutions to have active, healthy and 
independent lives. 

 

 Smarter use of resources – ensure that all resources (financial, physical, 
ecological, human and technological) are used as effectively and efficiently as 
possible and support the creation of resources throughout the community that 
can help to deliver the council’s well-being objectives. 

 
3. Background 
 
3.1 The remit of the Cabinet Committee Equalities is wide ranging across the authority. 

An annual Forward Work Programme allows the committee to consider key national 
and local equality issues alongside its regular business items.      

  
4. Current situation/proposal 
 
4.1  The Forward Work Programme is outlined annually in March, setting out a proposal 

for the committee’s key equality issues to be considered within the next financial year.  
The proposed Forward Work Programme is attached to this report as Appendix 1. 

 
4.2 The proposal is based on: 
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Equalities related updates 

 All Wales Race Equality Action Plan update report  

 Annual report on Equality in the Workforce 

 Strategic Equality Plan (SEP) annual report, along with a SEP action plan update 

 Equality Impact Assessment (EIA) annual review report  

 Community Cohesion Annual Report 

 Update of Equalities work within schools 

 Annual report on the work of Bridgend Community Cohesion and Equality Forum 

 Violence against women, domestic abuse, and sexual violence update report 

 Male victims of domestic violence and perpetrator programme update report 
 
Welsh Language related updates 

 Welsh Language Standards annual report 

 Annual update on progress made with meeting the objectives within the Welsh 
Language Standards Five Year Strategy (year 5)  

 
5. Effect upon policy framework and procedure rules 
 
5.1 The report has no direct effect upon the policy framework or procedure rules. 
 
6. Equality Act 2010 implications 
 
  
6.1 The protected characteristics identified within the Equality Act, Socio-economic Duty 

and the impact on the use of the Welsh language have been considered in the 
preparation of this report. As a public body in Wales, the Council must consider the 
impact of strategic decisions, such as the development or the review of policies, 
strategies, services and functions. It is considered that there will be no significant or 
unacceptable equality impacts as a result of this report.  

 
7. Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015 implications 
 
7.1  The well-being goals identified in the Act were considered in the preparation of this 

report. The following is a summary to show how the five ways of working to achieve 
the well-being goals have been used to formulate the recommendations within this 
report:  
 

Long-term - The consideration and approval of this report will assist in supporting 
equalities objectives in the short-term and in the long term.  

 
Prevention – The Forward Work Programme aims to identify issues that are relevant 
in our community and workforce and bring key reports to prevent problems from 
occurring.  

 
Integration - The Forward Work Programme ensures collaboration with key 
stakeholders to ensure integration for all people within our community and our 
workforce with protected characteristics.  

 
Collaboration - Partnership working assists the Council in meeting its Public Sector 
Equalities Duties.  
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Involvement - Publication of the report ensures that the public and stakeholders can 
review the work that will be undertaken over the next 12 months.  

 
8. Financial Implications 
 
8.1 There are no financial implications within this report.   
 
9. Recommendation 
 
9.1 That Cabinet Committee Equalities approves the proposed Forward Work 

Programme 2023-24 and considers any other equality matters to report on in the 
coming year. 

  
Mark Shephard  
CHIEF EXECUTIVE  
10 March 2023 

 
Contact Officers:   Zoe Edwards 
    Consultation, Engagement and Equalities Manager 
 
Telephone:   01656 643602 
 
Email:   Zoe.Edwards@bridgend.gov.uk 

 
Postal Address:   Civic Offices 
    Angel Street 

     Bridgend  
     CF31 4WB 
 
 
     Philip O’Brien 

Group Manager – Transformation and Customer Services 
 

Telephone:   01656 643333 
 
Email:   Philip.OBrien@bridgend.gov.uk 
   
Postal address:   Civic Offices, 
  Angel Street 
  Bridgend 
  CF31 4WB 

 
 Background papers:  None 
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Appendix 1 
 

Date Agenda items Responsible Officer 

 
 
 

March 2023 

 Forward Work Programme 
(FWP) 2023-2024 

Zoe Edwards, Consultation, 
Engagement and Equalities 
(CEE) Manager 

 
 Report on raising the profile 

of the equalities agenda 
across BCBC 

Councillor Rhys Goode,Cabinet 
Member for Future Generations 
 

July 2023 

 All Wales Race Equality Action 
Plan update report 

Kirsty Williams, Partnership and 
CSP Manager 

 Annual report on Equality in the 
Workforce 2022/23 

Group Manager, HR and 
Organisational Development 

 Equality Impact Assessment 
(EIA) annual review report 

Zoe Edwards, CEE Manager 

 Welsh Language Standards 
annual report 2022/23 

Zoe Edwards, CEE Manager 

November 
2023 

 Community Cohesion Annual 
Report 

Kirsty Williams, Partnership and 
CSP Manager 

 Violence against women, 
domestic abuse, and sexual 
violence  

Kirsty Williams, Partnership and 
CSP Manager 

 Male victims of domestic 
violence and perpetrator 
programme update report 

Kirsty Williams, Partnership and 
CSP Manager 

 Update on Equalities work 
within Schools (academic year 
2022/2023) 

Zoe Edwards, CEE Manager 
and Dave Wright, Group 
Manager, VGS / Mark Lewis, 
Group Manager, FS 

 SEP action plan report (update 
on work undertaken by 
directorates in the last 12 
months) 

Zoe Edwards, CEE Manager 
and HR representative 

 Annual update on progress 
made with meeting the 
objectives within the Welsh 
Language Standards Five Year 
Strategy (year 5) 

Zoe Edwards, CEE Manager 

 Annual report on the work of 
Bridgend Community Cohesion 
and Equality Forum 

Zoe Edwards, CEE Manager 
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 Strategic Equality Plan (SEP) 
annual report 2022/2023 

Zoe Edwards, CEE Manager 
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